OPEN ACCESS


Issues related to the election and working arrangements of CCSG Co-Chairs
Purpose of paper
To provide background to CCSG discussion of possible changes to the election and working arrangements for CCSG Co-Chairs.
Urgency
Moderate – ideally, decisions should be reached in time for any changes to be implemented at the Co-Chair election in April 2009.

Access
Open.
Background
The report of the 2006 CCSG review recommended “discussion (of) the current mechanisms of having two Co-Chairs (and) the personal/professional characteristics that Co-Chairs should have”. That report also argued for a clearer ambassadorial role within the Collaboration, which “could be played by the Co-Chairs or by a person specifically appointed by the CCSG and identified for his or her specific skills in this area”.

The current arrangement is that the CCSG has two Co-Chairs, both of whom are volunteers (i.e. do not receive payment other than reimbursement of appropriate expenses). One Co-Chair is elected each year from amongst the membership of the CCSG for a two-year period; a Co-Chair can stand for re-election for a single second two-year period. The decision to have two Co-Chairs (rather than a single Chair, as was the case when the Collaboration was first established) was taken so that the considerable workload could be shared more appropriately. The workload remains substantial even with two Co-Chairs and the ideal range of skills and attributes is wide. Central to the role is leadership of the CCSG through chairing the twice-yearly face to face meetings and convening two of its sub-groups, the Publishing Policy Group and the Executive, through bimonthly teleconferences.  A wider leadership role is occasionally expected, such as at Colloquia, representing the Collaboration at meetings with external organisations, and dealing with unexpected developments within the Collaboration.
Proposals and discussion
The following issues need discussion:

1. Whether the current two Co-Chair model is optimal. For example, it has been suggested that we should move to a single, three-year term – the first year as Chair-elect, the second as active Chair, and in the third year taking on specifically an ambassadorial/outreach function, along with other specific responsibilities that would lighten the load of the Chair-elect and Chair.

2. Whether eligibility to be a Co-Chair should be broadened beyond the CCSG. (The Collaboration’s current articles would appear to allow this.) The potential advantage would be access to a wider pool of people, including past CCSG members and members of the Collaboration experienced in other Cochrane roles; the potential disadvantage is relative lack of experience of the workings of the CCSG (but arguably, this would not be a problem if the person selected had been a member of the CCSG in, say, the previous five years).  

3. If a decision is taken to open nominations for Co-Chair beyond the CCSG, the electoral process would need revision. If the ‘electorate’ were to remain limited to the CCSG, then an augmented process broadly similar to that used currently could be followed. If the electorate were to be broadened beyond the CCSG, it has been suggested that formal election should be limited to candidates who have the necessary background and experience as judged by a committee of present and past CCSG members; an added advantage of such a group could be their also acting as a search committee.

4. Given the workload, should CCSG Chairs be paid (receive part-time salary support) while in office? A number of potential candidates have indicated that they could not take on the role in its current ‘unpaid volunteer’ form; another advantage would be that it would give a clearer indication of the size of the role and expected time commitment.  However, volunteerism is at the heart of the Collaboration and a move to paid Co-Chairs might threaten this. Also, the UK Charity rules apparently prohibit payment to any member of the CCSG (because they are trustees). 

5. Should an ambassadorial role within the Collaboration be defined more explicitly? If so, should this be part of the remit of the Co-Chairs, or should it be taken on by someone else? 

6. Is this the right time for the CCSG to address (all) these issues? Jeremy Grimshaw could be asked to consider some of these issues within the 2008 Review of the Collaboration. Also, the possible appointment of an Editor in Chief could have significant impact on the Co-Chairs’ roles, and change the context of the questions outlined above.
Summary of recommendations
Consider the questions related to possible changes to the election and working arrangements for CCSG Co-Chairs at the April 2008 mid-year meeting in Vellore, and plan to implement any agreed changes in time for the 2009 Co-Chair election.
Resource implications
Question 1: no major resource implications.
Questions 2 & 3: widening eligibility and altering the election process to accommodate this would have additional resource implications, but these would not be major.

Question 4: Paying each Co-Chair (or the institution which employs them) for one or two days per week would have significant resource implications, perhaps £40,000 per year but this would depend on who was elected.

Question 5: Developing a more explicit ambassadorial role could have additional cost implications but these would likely be modest.

 Question 6: Delaying a decision about change would not have any significant resource implications.
Impact statement
Changes to the election and working arrangements for CCSG Co-Chairs could have significant impact on the Collaboration – both benefit and harm are potential consequences.
Decision required of the Steering Group
To consider this paper and particularly the six questions within it, taking into account the needs of both the CCSG and the wider Collaboration and current initiatives such as the Collaboration Review and possible appointment of an Editor in Chief - ideally reaching decisions before or at the CCSG meeting during the Freiburg Colloquium, so that any changes could be implemented by the time of the 2009 Co-Chair election.
Adrian Grant
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